
EXCERPT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE

COMMUNITY OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

HELD ON 11 OCTOBER 2007


COS.117/07
MONITORING RURAL POLICY
The Rural Support Officer (Mr Downham/Ms Sutton – Job Share) submitted report DS.87/07 providing an update on the implementation of rural policy and programmes in the rural area.

Mr Downham introduced Jocelyn Holland, Chair of the Carlisle Parish Councils Association and rural representative on the Carlisle Partnership to the Committee.

Mr Downham highlighted the following – 

· The Carlisle Rural Strategy had been incorporated into the Community Plan for Carlisle and had been published in May 2007.

· The Parish Charter had been in existence for 6 months and had been signed by most of the parishes in the District.  It was recommended that Community Overview and Scrutiny should be the body to review, on a 6 monthly basis, the effectiveness of the Charter.

· An action within the Charter was the adoption of an authority wide Protocol for assisting in the implementation of identified actions in community/parish plans.  A Task and Finish Group has been established to address this and a draft Protocol had been produced.

· The City Council had introduced guidelines on rural proofing in 2004 and through the Rural Support Group the guidelines were being reviewed in order that rural proofing could be incorporated into the Council’s Equality and Diversity Policy which was being prepared.

The Rural Development Officer (Ms Sutton) outlined current initiatives – 

· The Longtown Market Town Initiative (MTI) – The Partnership Agreement between the Trust and the City Council will expire on 31 March 2008, this will end the Council’s support services as an Accountable Body for the programme.  The Trust wished to commission consultants to examine the feasibility of, and pursue funding opportunities for, continuing their work.

· Parish Plans – There were 18 Plans across the district with a further 10 either going through the initial stages of production, or under construction.  The remaining 7 parishes had shown no interest in producing a plan.

· Parish Council and Village Hall Capital Grant Schemes – All available funding for 2007/08 (£50,610) had been allocated to Parish Councils and Village Hall committees for capital projects to be completed this financial year.  Thirty seven grants had been approved.

· Village Halls – Carlisle City Council and Carlisle Parish Councils Association held a successful workshop for Village Hall Committee members in May and plan another session in May 2008.

Discussion arose, during which Members raised the following questions and observations:

a) There was no mention of housing provision in rural areas in the report.

Ms Sutton explained that the recent survey of rural housing and affordable housing had been considered by this committee previously and the results were available.

Dr Taylor added that Housing Supply was due to be considered by this committee and rural housing would be included.

Ms Holland asked if the prospect of supporting the development of a Community Land Trust would be considered at the same time.

The Chairman agreed to consult the relevant Portfolio Holder.

b) 
What would happen to the activities that the Longtown Market Town Initiative (MTI) was involved with when the programme ended in March 2008 and how would it be funded and supported?

The External Funding Officer (Mr Griffiths) stated that the economic programme was led by the Longtown and District Enterprise Trust.  The Trust was established before the economic programme had begun.  The Trust was well established and had a board of directors who had the desire to work towards a sustainability strategy to be in place before April 2008. This would involve looking into funding opportunities for the medium term.  The North West Regional Development Agency gave funding for MTI but it had conditions and this had led to focus of the work being on economic matters, rather than social issues.  When the conditions were gone the Trust would have the freedom to widen the scope of the work carried out.

c)
Page 7, 3.14 – Business Start Up Programme – What was the timescale for the delivery of 120 new business and what progress had been made?

Mr Griffiths responded that the target was to facilitate the setting up of 120 new businesses by March 2008.  To meet the target the business had to be set up before March 2008 and had to be established for twelve months or more before they could be claimed as outputs for the programme.  Therefore the monitoring of the businesses would carry on past March 2008.

d)
Page 4 – Parish Plans – Concern was raised regarding the people living in the seven parishes which did not have Parish Plans and what effect not having a Plan would have on them.

Ms Sutton explained that Parishes were invited to produce a Plan on more than one occasion, some parishes did not feel they needed a Plan or had the capacity to produce one.  Anyone living within the community could form a group to produce a Plan it did not have to be the Parish Council.  Parishes that felt they did not have the capacity or resources were encouraged to form a cluster with neighbouring Parishes to raise their capacity and support was available from the City Council.

A Member added that some Parishes had very active Clerks and Chairmen, what could be done to support the Parishes that needed help?

Mr Downham responded that it was not a Parish Council Plan but a Community Plan.  The Local Government White Paper stated the need to empower local communities and one of the best ways to do that would be to encourage communities to produce a Plan, this would enable them to know how issues in their area feed back into decision making.  There was a need for education on how the Plans could be successful.

Ms Sutton added that all Parishes were sent a bi-monthly magazine which highlighted what support  was available to the Parishes and examples of good practice.

Mr Griffiths also added that the White Paper promoted a Quality Parish route to bring parishes to the same level so they were confident and could run well.  There was a need to work towards a minimum standard across the District.

e)
Page 6, 3.11 – Who had produced the new Hadrian’s Wall Management Plan and would this Committee be involved in the Scrutiny of the Plan?

Ms Holland explained that she was the Chair of the Hadrian’s Wall Local Concerns Group.  The Hadrian’s Wall Heritage Company had produced the new Plan.

Mr Downham added that consultation would take place early 2008.

RESOLVED – 1) That the report be welcomed;

2) That this Committee asks the Executive to ensure that the relevant scrutiny committee be consulted on the new Hadrian’s Wall Management Plan;

3) That the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee be the monitoring and review body for ensuring the effectiveness of the Parish Charter.







